
Promise Partners Governance Board Meeting

June 26, 2013
ATTENDEES:

Board Members:  
Present:  Tom Bouska, Dan Collin, Laura Holcomb, Melvyn Houser, Meghan McCollester, Chuck Scott & Kris Smith
Absent Board Members:  Scott Belt, Judd Knispel, Tim Ross & Bruce Smith
Promise Partners:  Patricia Russmann, Director & Judy Showers, Administrative Assistant

Guests:  Sarena Dacus-FAMILY, Inc., Marilyn Jo Drake-Pottawattamie County, Tisha Moore-Promise Partners, Jamalia Parker-Lutheran Family Service, Susan Pawloski-Lutheran Family Service, Jim Schalley-Juvenile Court Services, Jessica Simons-Promise Partners & Marcy Worden-FAMILY, Inc. 
Call to Order & Introductions:  The meeting was called to order by Melvyn Houser at 1:05 pm. 
Board Member Laura Holcomb’s term on the Board has expired.  Melvyn presented Laura with a clock and thanked her for her service on the Board.
Approve Agenda & Minutes:  
Patricia noted the bid for coordinated intake needs to be added as an action item to the agenda.  Patricia also wanted the minutes to state that the amounts for FY14 contracts will be rounded off for the preschool contracts.
A motion was made by Laura Holcomb to approve the agenda and the May minutes Dan Collin was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.   
SFY13 Budget Report:
Budget reports were included in the packets for today’s meeting.  Following is the information Patricia shared and discussion:

Patricia reminded the board to keep in mind that Promise Partners has bills through April of 2013; therefore the final two months of expenditures need to be submitted by agencies.  They have 30 days to submit reimbursement requests.  
DECAT funding:

The PSSFP allocation is utilized for a Family Team Meeting Facilitator and those funds flow through the Promise Partners office.  Melvyn asked where the funds originate, per Patricia they come from the Department of Human Services.  Tom shared in the future of 2016 this may go to a state wide contract.  We have two years to spend DECAT dollars. These specifically, or DECAT dollars in general?
Early Childhood funding:

These are federal dollars that flow through the Promise Partners Board.  Tom shared they are funds through Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF).  We can utilize 5% for administrative functions and this year it was primarily used for our audit, fiscal services and Board Liability Insurance.  We have reached out to the agencies that are funded with these dollars and they are assuring us they will expend nearly all of the funding they were granted.
School Ready funding:

These are state appropriated funds that the legislature directs to us on the percentage of funds that need to be expended per carve out area.  In this funding stream we have to stay under the 20% carry forward amount for the next fiscal year and if we don’t stay at the 20% we will actually lose those dollars.
We awarded funding for a Professional Development contract to FAMILY, Inc. for some training.  Trainings included legal clinics and substance abuse.  The bulk of the funding was granted for Touchpoints Training.  Unfortunately, the Touchpoints Training was did not take place.  
Therefore, Promise Partners will be over our 20% allowed.  Patricia talked to the state office and one suggestion is to purchase some equipment for the coordinated intake program for next year.  The other suggestion was to pay the last couple of months expenditures for the Child Care Incentive program, as long as it comes from the General Aid carve out.  Which would mean we would have a larger carry forward in Early Childhood funds, but it would still have to remain in a quality childcare program. Tom Bouska made a motion to utilize School Ready funds for the Incentive program and Kris Smith was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.  
A couple of school districts still have some funding, but they have assured us they will expend the funds.  Chuck Scott asked about the remaining funds for VNA.  Patricia shared this was a new program for them.  They have sent an amended budget request which moves some funds out of salary and purchase program materials.  This was approved a couple of months ago by this Board.  
Audit Committee:

Meghan McCollester and Kris Smith reviewed bills, bank statements, etc. before this meeting.  Meghan stated there were a couple of items from agencies that need clarification.  One is supplies that were purchased for an educational stress reduction program.  The other item is some memberships that were purchased.  We have asked Judy to follow up with the agency. 
A motion was made by Dan Collin to approve the budget report and the audit committee report and Chuck Scott was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.
SFY14 Budget Projections:
DECAT funding:
The budget was projected on the overhead.  Patricia shared these are all of the contracts that have been approved for FY14.  We have $75,000 available for funding.  All contracts have been sent to the agencies for signatures.  

The Chief or the Service Area Manager designates funds for instance Family Assistance Funds, Community Training events, etc.  We have two fiscal years to expend these funds.  We have about $400,000 contracted.  Patricia projected the designation letter so the Board could see how dollar amount for the Community of Promise funding was reached.
Tom Bouska shared that DHS is beginning to see a number of youth coming out of a psychiatric care facility for children.  The psychiatric needs still need to be met dealing with behavioral issues.  We are also working with Megellan for some funding for this also.  As part of the affordable care act states could develop health homes for individuals who have a mental health diagnosis.  There are five communities in Iowa that will participate and in Western Iowa it is Woodbury County.  Kris Smith shared that Family Team Meetings will be a component of this program.
School Ready funding:

Patricia shared we have been waiting on clarification for some legislative language.  The Governor signed the bill last Thursday.  The budget was projected on the overhead and Patricia touched on the following points.  We have our intent to award letters out and contracts will be sent out after today.  We are allowed 3% to expend on Administrative expenses.  The capacity/coordination piece will be utilized for the Early Childhood Coordinator position and some training.

All of the preschools were awarded funding through the allocation formula that we use.

We have three contracts for the family support dollars.
We are using some of our carry forward funds to allow us to support all three of the programs.

Promise Partners received a bid from WIC for the  Coordinated Intake contract for the upcoming fiscal year.  The amount is $30,000, but they have not requested any funding for training or travel.  This may be something we should consider for additional funding.  A copy of the contract was included in the day’s packet of information.  Melvyn asked if participants that would be involved in the WIC system would utilize this service.  The consensus was that around 85% would utilize the service.  Chuck Scott made a motion to award WIC the Coordinated Intake contract and Kris Smith was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.
Tom Bouska asked if there is a certain amount that has to be granted for preschools.  Patricia stated there is.  

The Preschool carve out amount is




 $158,856

Administration is


 



   $19,031

Family Support of which 60% must fund a home visitation program
 $361,799
Quality Improvement






   $55,870

General Aid







   $39,435
Total Carve Outs






 $634,991

SF13 Carry forward (max. $128,618)




 $128,000
Total








 $762,991

SFY14 Carry Forward (projected)




 $105,148

20% Maximum Carry Forward SFY14




 $126,998

Early Childhood Iowa funding:
Patricia shared there was some discussion in the legislature to change the formula on the allocation of these funds.  These funds are state funds for FY14 in the past they were federal dollars.  We need to keep in mind that the FY13 Carry Forward funds ($46,583) are federal dollars.  So for bookkeeping purposes we will need to keep these funds separate from the state funds and the federal dollars need to be expended first.  

We are funding the following for FY14:

Quality Care Incentive Grants – CCR&R

$124,265

Child Care Consultants – CCR&R


$114,265

Child Care Nurse Consulting Services – FAMILY, Inc.
  $14,343
Finalize ECI Contracts SFY14:

Tisha Moore shared we did make some changes to the contract language.  In the contract the agencies are given 5 days to return the signed contract to Promise Partners.  Also we are requesting the financial statement and audit be sent to the Board via the agency that performs the audit.  We also want to delete $250 per home visit cost amount that is stated in the contract.  Melvyn Houser asked if the auditing firm would have a problem sending the audit directly to the Board.  Patricia shared that agencies give the auditor permission to send a copy of the audit and they do send directly to the agencies.  This is a common practice.  Tom Bouska wanted to clarify that it’s 5 business days.  Patricia stated yes.  Adding the following:  During the contract, if there is a change in personnel related to this service; or organizational changes such as change in Board of Directors, administration and/or management, the Board will be notified within 5 days.
Tom Bouska made a motion to accept the contract language changes and Laura Holcomb was the 
second.  The motion was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Kris Smith to submit final contracts to agencies and Meghan McCollester was the second.  The motion was approved unanimously.  Patricia stated the agencies are given 10 business days to sign and return the contracts.

ECI Legislative Updates:

Copies of the updates are included in packets today.  Patricia shared the two language changes and a new section:

Sec. 11. Section 2561.7, subsection 1, paragraph a, Code 2013, is amended by adding :

However, not more than one member shall represent the same entity or interest.  This language doesn’t affect this Board based on information I have received from the State.
Sec. 12. Section 2561.8, Code 2013, is amended by adding the following new subsection:

3. An area board shall not be a provider of services to or for the area board.  This language doesn’t affect this Board based on information I have received from the State.
Both of the changes above were last minute changes by a committee.

Sec. 13. 2561.13 Home visitation program – funding intent.

Chuck Scott asked how he would search to find out who introduced these changes.  Patricia shared he might find it in the Conference Committee Reports section on the legislative website.

Levels of Excellence Action Plan (tentative):

Patricia shared that she and Tisha had a conference call with Shanell Wagler at the Early Childhood Iowa Office.  The two areas that we need to focus on first are our fiscal assessment and Community Plan.  Some of the items were clarified in our conversation with Shanell.  Four years ago we went through an assessment process.  I think we will find some of the things were need to address in that assessment as well.  Shanell Wagler is our contact person at the State for assistance and I am scheduling regular conference calls with her during this process.  I will send the Board the conference calls information and you are welcome to join.  We will discuss this in August and put together an action plan to move forward.
By-Law Updates:

Patricia stated there are two minor changes that need to be addressed:

1.  We didn’t clearly specify we could use teleconferencing for Board Meetings

2.  We need to delete the section that states Board Members can assign an alternate if they  

 will be unable to attend a Board Meeting.  

Community Networking Evaluation:
The Community Networking Initiative was started in 2006 to support neighborhood projects and build informal supports in our communities.  In 2007 Iowa West Foundation (IWF) did a community wide assessment in Pottawattamie County and found that neighborhoods were of big concern.  IWF started working with the Neighborhood Center and Pottawattamie County Community Foundation, and in 2009 began providing financial support to the Promise Partners Community Networking Initiative.  This past year, IWF contracted with the Touchstone Center for Collaborative Inquiry to conduct an outside evaluation of these three programs.  

Jessica Simons shared that a final report has been released.  An electronic copy will be sent to board members and a few hard copies were available at the meeting.  Since 2009, Promise Partners has funded 89 grants to 43 different organizations through the Community Networking Initiative.  The average grant amount was $1,436.00. 40% of these were awarded to non- profit organizations, 20% to churches or ministries for community driven projects, 20% to civic groups, and one grant was awarded to a for profit entity.  One Board member asked who was the profit entity was and Jessica explained it was the TS Bank Institute for a financial literacy program for kids. The Pottawattamie Youth Council (PYC) reviews and awards these grants.  Over 100 students have participated in the program.

Focus groups, interviews, and surveys were conducted with youth members of PYC, grantees, and community members.   Over 90% of the organizations reported their main goal of funded projects was to help strengthen connections and relationships in their neighborhoods/ communities.   Over 80% reported they met or exceeded their expectations. 90% of community members served through the projects reported they could identify at least one new resource available to them or met someone new in their neighborhood/community. 

Overall the report was very positive.  The first suggestion they had for us was to remember these projects should be resident led.  Also, to expand grass roots leaders through networking with other neighborhoods.  Encourage PYC members to stay connected with in the community as they transition into adulthood.  They also encouraged us to strengthen relationships and collaborate with the Neighborhood Center and the Pottawattamie County Community Foundation.  
Jessie felt communication to the Board could be strengthened by sharing more information on the Community Networking events that are taking place.  We also do an informal evaluation, as well as survey PYC members each year to help identify program strengths and weaknesses. Another suggestion is to include a PYC member on the Promise Partners Governance Board.  A Board Member asked if this is totally funded by IWF.  Jessie stated the majority of the funding is and a small portion comes from the Community Partnership for Protecting Children funds through Promise Partners.  Tom Bouska asked if we know if any of the youth in PYC are in the DHS system.  We don’t ask that question on the application, but I know in the past through conversations there have been individuals that have been in the DHS system.  Patricia shared the information in this evaluation will be utilized to strengthen the program.
Other:

Patricia wanted to clarify a couple of things.  I talked about the alternate piece that we need to change in our by-laws.  Members can certainly send an individual to a meeting they can’t attend, but that individual can’t vote on any action item.  

Also we did receive the revised budget from FAMILY, Inc.  I wanted to give any one from FAMILY, Inc. or Board Members a chance to voice any comments they may have.  Chuck Scott stated he would appreciate any update on FAMILY, Inc. that you might be willing to share.  Marcy Worden stated she didn’t have anything to share.  Chuck stated there are some concerns that the organization be able to fulfill the contract for FY14.  Marcy stated FAMILY, Inc. will most definitely fulfill the contract(s).  I am speaking for my now but I feel the relationship between FAMILY, Inc. and this Board has been strained and we want the organization and our partnership to be successful.  Marcy appreciated that and stated the number one goal is to move forward in a positive direction and have open communication.
Board Member Updates:
Melvyn Houser shared he attended the Mental Health and Substance Abuse Task Force meeting this morning.  Beth Morrissette is the Director and she gave a presentation on a new program called Alternative to Incarceration. Numerous organizations are involved in this initiative to get individuals to the right organization for help before they are incarcerated.  National Association of Achievement was awarded to Pottawattamie County from the National Association of Counties.
Tom Bouska shared that through Obama Care Medicaid program that more individuals will receive medical coverage in our Community.  150,000 more individuals in Iowa will receive assistance.  

Public Comment:

Susan Pawloski-Lutheran Family Services wanted to thank everyone that was able to attend the recent open house.  We really appreciate your support of our program.
The meeting was adjourned by Melvyn Houser at 2:58 pm.
The next Board Meeting will be at the Micah House on August 28, 2013 from 1:00 pm

to 3:00 pm.

Minutes respectively submitted by Judy Showers, Administrative Assistant.

